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MEMORANDUM 
 
 
TO:  Public Works Committee 
 
FROM: Joel P. Landeen, Assistant City Attorney 
 
DATE:  6-8-10 
 
RE:  Report on 100 St. Joseph Street - Imperial Inn Sign 
 
  On May 6, 2010, the City sent Kurylas, Inc., owner of the Imperial Inn, a notice that the 
ground sign for the hotel along St. Joseph street was in violation of the City Code.  The City is in 
the process of preparing for a Public Works’ project along St. Joseph Street which will use 
federal funds.  As a condition for use of these funds the City is required to conduct a survey of 
the right of way to identify any illegal encroachments and have them removed or made legal. 
Upon completion of this survey, it was discovered that the on-premise ground sign for the 
Imperial Inn extends 1’2” into the right of way.  It is unclear when exactly the sign was placed.  
Mr. Kurylas claims it was placed in the mid to late 70’s.  The right of way has not been 
expanded, so even if this were true, the sign would have still encroached when placed.  Whoever 
installed the sign did not conduct a survey and appears to have located the sign based on the back 
edge of the sidewalk.  Unfortunately, the back edge of the sidewalk is not the edge of the right of 
way in this location.  The City did not become aware of the violation until the encroachment 
survey was conducted. 
 
 The City code prevents signs from encroaching into the right of way.  Section 
15.20.050(E) prohibits “Signs displaying an advertising message and signs prohibited by § 
12.20.030 of this code and located in the public right-of-way.”  Section 12.20.030 of the City 
Code generally prohibits structures from being located in the right of way.  It further provides an 
exception for structures maintained for a public purpose, mailboxes and bus benches.  This sign 
does not fall under any of the exceptions.  Signs which project into the right of way off of 
buildings are also prohibited unless located in the area covered in the plat of the Original Town.  
Projecting signs within the Original Town are specifically allowed.  The Imperial Inn is not 
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located in this area.  Normally, disputes over signs are appealed to the City’s Sign Code Board of 
Appeals.  However, the City Code specifically prohibits the Sign Code Board of Appeals from 
considering a variance to allow a prohibited sign. 
 

Staff can identify only two ways for this sign to be made legal: 1) the sign is moved 1’2” 
to the north so that it no longer encroaches; or 2) a portion of the St. Joseph Street right of way 
could be vacated so the sign no longer encroaches.   
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